Minutes of Old Newton with Dagworth & Gipping Parish Council
Wednesday 5th October 2016 at Old Newton Village Hall commencing at 7.30pm

Present:  Cllrs K Goudy (Chair), M Clements,  A Mole (Vice-Chair), J Miller, K Baker, S Hill,
K Price (Clerk), Cllr Stearn
 District Cllr Wilshaw and County Cllr Stringer and  members of the public.

1. Chairman’s welcome and to receive any apologies for absence. Chairman welcomed everyone to the September meeting and read out the policy.  Apologies have been received from Cllr Mary Reeve and Cllr Mike Shave.
2. To receive any declarations of personal/prejudicial interest.  None received.  
3. To approve the minutes of the September meeting held on 7th September 2016.   The minutes were proposed and seconded and all agreed to approve the minutes as a true and accurate record.  The chairman signed the minutes accordingly.  
4. Clerks Report
· Crier submission was submitted.

· RTI submission was submitted for the month of August.
· All cheques for payment have been issued.

· All documents for upload onto the village website have been uploaded.

· Free Membership with CAS has been requested
· All planning applications were responded to on behalf of the parish council.
· Clerk has had more of the same issues with Microsoft package on the laptop, after a month the package does not recognise our license and stops me from using / editing any documents.  We are licensed until March 2017. I spent a considerable amount of time on Tuesday un-installing microsoft office and re-installing it to hopefully correct the issue once and for all.  Microsoft Assist helped to sort the problem.
· Clerk has been invited by the Police to attend a meeting in Stowmarket with other Clerks on 1st November.  I have reserved my seat.  I have been online and ascertained from the police website that there were 2 crimes reported in July.  One was criminal damage and arson in and around Greenacres and the other was violence / sexual offence one or near Netherhall Close.  There is not any up to date information reflecting August and September.  Something that I will raise at the meeting in November that I have been invited to attend.

· Clerk reported the cost savings achieved with the streetlights project in the October edition of the Crier.  Our streetlights were upgraded in 2014-2015 and all works were completed in the last financial year 2015-2016.  I can confirm that we are seeing a steady and sizeable reduction in our streetlight costs as detailed below:

2013-2014
£3,964.01

2014-2015
£2,310.69

2015-2016
£1,203.26

In addition there are the loan repayments made twice per year of £2, 614 each and this is budgeted for separately.  The Clerk is expecting to see a further reduction in the 2016-2017 accounts and will report again when we receive the next annual invoice which is due in March 2017.

· Network Rail are closing the footpath 68 from Spikes Lane to Stowmarket from 19th November – 11th December for maintenance.  Notice will be included in the November edition of the Crier.

· The footpath sign down on Church Road opposite the church institute has been reported.

· The clerk has asked Cllr Stringer for an update on the Chapel Road flooding / investigation works.

· At a previous meeting the clerk mentioned whether or not it would be a good idea to include an allotted time for items on the agenda – Is this something the parish council believe would be of benefit and should we trial it at the November meeting.  Agreed to trial at the next meeting.
· ICO certificate of registration has been received, expires 21st September 2017.
· The tree that had fell at the back of the cemetery shed that had fallen into Bassets grounds damaging their fence.  The fence and tidy up has not taken place and Bassetts have complained.  The Clerk has asked Adam to take a look at it and get the repair / replacement fence panel dealt with.  The Chairman has been made aware. 
· The Clerk has written to Mr Carter and requested the annual chq for the rental for land for the charity Frederick George Burton Trust (FGBT).  The trustees will meet again in November for their annual meeting and review.  The chq has arrived and will be banked at the next opportunity of the Clerk to get into Stowmarket.
· The Clerk has received a complaint this afternoon to be raised this evening that the sign indicating a cross roads junction at the shoulder of mutton is hidden and needs clearing of overgrowth.  There was a near miss when a vehicle failed to stop at the junction and carried straight over onto Station Road.  Cllr Stearn to ensure the signage is visible.
5. Financial matters & Financial report
Cllr Mole having agreed to replace Rob Shelley on the Finance Committee needs to sign the bank mandate at tonight’s meeting.  

· Village signposts – welcome to the village.  Competition for signage for the villages at the village fair– Winning ones displayed.  Cllr Stearn does not welcome street furniture of any kind.    Clerk to get some costings for budgeting purposes.  

· Cemetery committee to investigate– new area budget costings required.  Long term where do we go next.
We need to think about budget funds and projects the parish council feel should be included in the next years precept.

The finance team will meet over the next few months to review the budget, the internal audit process and the accounts year to date.  Meeting to be arranged.  We need to discuss the budget again at the November / December meeting in order to finalise the precept for the January meeting.

Bank Account Balances:


· Cheque account balance = £26,539.20 (30/09/16) 

· Scottish Widows 60 Day account balance = £3,370.98 (01.07.16)

· Scottish Widows Deposit account = £252.86 (01.07.16)

Accounts for payment – September 2016:  

· KAREN PRICE 
Salary September = £628.30, Holiday Pay month at 12.07% = £75.84,

Less 
Tax & NI £3.86, Pension £5.63 = £694.65 + expenses £33.35 = £728.00
· HMRC – PAYE NI & Tax – employee - £3.86, employer - £3.88 = £7.74

· NEST Pension Contribution DDR – employee £5.63, employer £7.04 = £12.67

· Adam Alexander – Cemetery Maintenance (September) £285.00

· Old Newton Football Club – Grass cutting 27.08.16 £30.00, 24.09.16 £30.00 = £60.00

· Business Services at CAS Ltd (Zurich Parish Council Insurance) - £687.59

· Messrs E Hudson Baker – Stationery / photocopying - £73.04

Monies Received – September 2016: 
· Cemetery Fees – Bernard Pamment £50.00

· MSDC - Cleansing Grant - £64.80

· MSDC – Precept £9,927.50
Proposed and seconded to pay the accounts.  All Cllr’s present agreed.

6. Correspondence Received & Circulars: 
· Scottish Widows have notified us that our interest rate is decreasing on the two accounts we have with them.  We have until the 17th November to close the accounts or do nothing and leave the funds where they are.  The present interest rate is 0.40% and will reduce to 0.15% on both accounts.  Cllrs present agreed to do nothing with these accounts and accept the changes.
· SCC - Temporary closure of right of wat for railway maintenance at footpath 68, Spikes Lane to Stowmarket from 19th November – 11th December 2016 inclusive.  No alternative footpath will be available.

· Email correspondence received from Bassetts regarding the damaged fencing adjacent the cemetery / Bassetts property.

· Flooding – Church Road – emails correspondence received from Mr & Mrs Hope / Mr Baker / Cllr Stringer

· Letter – Mr Stearman regarding Planning Application for Finningham Road Site – The Field.

· Police notice to be displayed at the shop.  Include in the crier.
All letters and correspondence received.  Various circulars received for information purposes.  File circulated during the meeting.  
7. To receive District Councillor’s Report – Miss Jill Wilshaw.
The Public Access Strategy sets out the case for change with a focus on improving access and contact to modernised local services for residents and refining the way the Councils work.  Elected representatives debated the Council’s Public Access Strategy which included deciding on one of the four options available for co-location of the joint Councils headquarters.
Options that the Councils considered are to locate all services to Hadleigh, all services to Needham Market, the sharing of accommodation in Endeavour House with Suffolk County Council and other public sector partners, or consider a new building for the Councils.

The Public Access Strategy sets out the case for change. The Strategy has a focus on improving access and contact, as well as modernised local services for residents and refining the way the Councils deliver these. The Strategy also sets out the five key access channels for the local community that will be radically improved following the decision which are:

· Face to Face - While current offices aren’t easily accessible for the public who live some distance from the offices, recommendations before Councillors will ensure one access point in each district is established ensuring the public can have a better quality ‘face to face’ interaction with the council.

· Telephone - While telephone contact continues to be the most common access for the public there is confusion with too many numbers and rising costs. The proposals will see one main phone number, charged at a local rate, channelled through a customer contact centre.

· Email - There will be the creation and promotion of a single email address for the Councils, handled by the Customer Contact Centre ensuring a better quality service especially in terms of response times.

· Online – Digital Services - With a growing number of residents conducting much of their household business online (i.e. banking, bill payment, shopping etc.) there is a growing demand for better online services. The proposals include a development of one new clearer and simpler website which will include new arrangements to view and comment on planning applications.

· Webchat and SMS - ‘Webchat’ is an online service that allows the public to speak to organisations while they are using other digital services. Proposals include making webchat available to the public as well as the development of SMS text messaging via the customer relationship management system.

A launch event for an exciting new project which aims to help prepare and enthuse students who are thinking about their career choices was held at Wherstead Park, Ipswich last week - The project is called Navigator and is the result of joint working by Connect Education and Business (ConnectEB) together with both Babergh and Mid Suffolk District Councils.  The aim of the project is to help young people understand the labour market and to understand their own skills and qualities that will help them to access a career in their future enabling them to  make smart and well informed decisions about all the many different employment opportunities on offer. This will be done using a new approach to employer led work in schools, innovatively the impact of this work will be measured from both the students, the schools and the employers perspective over the whole period. For the first time we will have data that evidences the benefit and impact of these experiences on young people and their choices.

A number of business and organisations such as EDF, Ipswich building society and Beacon East have signed up to the Navigator Project, as have 10, out of a total of 11 high Schools from across both districts.  In addition to hearing a number of keynote speeches from those behind this innovative project - students, parents and teachers from all 10 schools attending the launch event were able to speak to representatives from a range of businesses who showcased the work they do and the opportunities for employment which they have on offer. Following on from the event, activities will take place in these schools, over the next 2 years. They will be delivered by these and other local and national businesses. The young people involved will benefit from guidance and feedback from people in business, the schools will be supported to help their students’ access these opportunities and parents have better information that helps them to understand the value and benefit to their young person.

On October 8th 2016 a Help to Buy New Homes Show will be at the Apex in Bury St Edmunds from 10:30am-3:30pm. This free event will offer specialist advice from Independant Financial Advisors and Solicitors.

Cllr Elizabeth Gibson-Harries, Chairman of Mid Suffolk District Council presented a cheque for £1,195 to Home-Start Mid Suffolk at their Annual General Meeting.  Home-Start helps families to achieve their goals by providing the support of a trained volunteer, enabling the parent to become happier, healthier and to gain more confidence.  The money has been raised through various fundraising activities since May this year, including a charity auction which took place at the Mid Suffolk Light Railway in July.

8. To receive County Councillor’s Report – Mr Andrew Stringer 
Changes to Speed limit Policy - The future speed limit changes have at last been approved by the Cabinet, to date no clear policy existed for bringing forward any amendments to, or to implement entirely new speed limits. The new policy however does lay the financial responsibility squarely with the local County Councillor. This in its self is a very democratic way forward but, new schemes under the Kier outsourced model are very expensive, I have just completed an order for an amendment to some yellow lines in Wetherden, this has cost over £4000.00 just for the drawings and the legal order. This has been a real issue in the past, at least we now have some clarity but £10,000.00 per year for 12 villages is going to be a stretch.  Cllr Stringer will resubmit the B1113 in light of this change.  The lorry damage to the ditch on the B1113 has been reported again.  Signpost for the school will be included but we will need to remove the sign for the Chapel.
Suffolk & Norfolk Common Agricultural Policy - The Devolution proposal for Suffolk & Norfolk caused our group to throw in to the mix out idea for a Common Agricultural policy for Suffolk & Norfolk  an idea, We have suggested we ask government  if Suffolk & Norfolk can have our slice of the CAP payments devolved down to our counties, this would mean we could shape our own payments to farmers to make sure our Farms are run in a way that could benefit further our, brewers, tourism and aspiration to be a healthier and more resilient Community. This move would bring the inevitable argument there is likely to be as we leave the Common Agricultural Policy, could be thrashed out locally, rather than competing with national funding pressures. Great to hear that last week this very issue was being debated nationally. 
Household Recycling Centre Stowmarket - The Household County council is responding to the many comments regarding he suitability of the current Stowmarket Recycling Centre, we are going to look into the long term viability of the current site given the physical constraints that exist on site. The amount of queueing involved and the road layout has led to an increase in complaints, coupled with the inevitable rise in house volumes, this issue needs to be looked at to make sure the service can continue in our locality. There is no plan to take away a recycling centre form our area, SCC are merely looking to make a fit for purpose site for the future.
Broadband - As discussed last meeting the roll out continues, since our last meeting the connections into Haughley Green have been made with final testing happening as we speak, they should be taking orders in the next fortnight, the focus of the crew will then be on Brown Street etc with completion still on track for late this year, I have also dealt with a number of residents whose cable “pathway” was incorrectly plotted, this meant they could not get a connection despite being within range and capacity in the new cabinet, these have now been resolved.  Chair has had an issue with BT who believe the whole of Old Newton have all singing and dancing broadband which of course we do not.
Clerk apologised again for not including broadband as a separate agenda item and the Chair invited Mr Arnold to report to the parish council.  Mr Arnold has cancelled his visit to BT due to BT and correspondence received indicating that this would not be helpful.  Mr Arnold confirmed that we are moving forward 

Flooding Chapel Road – A highways team have been out and have raised the order for kit to come out and blow the gulley and put a camera in to see where the blockage is on Chapel Road.  Works expected in the next couple of weeks.  Cllr Stearn has done some investigations and believes a 9” pipe is required.  Cllr Stringer has stated that if a 9” pipe is required it will be done if the engineers deem it appropriate and providing this is not detrimental to further down on Chapel Road.
9. Planning Applications Received
· 3790/16 – Re-position of rear garden fence at 23A Church Road, Old Newton. Response required by 13/10/16.


It was felt that we shouldn’t be approving the removal of parking spaces whereby on-street parking and manoeuvring of vehicles could be detrimental to highway safety.  The fact that some Cllrs and the present owner / occupiers of the property believe there to be enough room to accommodate the plans does not mean that future owner / occupiers will.  Upon voting 2 were for, 4 were against. Planning application therefore not approved at Parish council level by majority vote. 
· 3659/16 – Erection of a single storey detached stables building with music room at West Barn, Dagworth Hall Barns, Dagworth Lane, Old Newton.  Response required by 04/10/16 – extension was requested and approved  
It was felt that the music room would be very large but would not be visible by any neighbouring properties

and the council did not feel that there was any reason why the application should not be approved.  It was proposed and seconded to approve this application and carried unanimously.

10. Planning Decisions from MSDC- None received.

11. SID Proposals for speed restrictions on B1113 – Update / report from Cllr Clements

Application forms have been submitted waiting for assessment.  SID for use on all future meetings.  Cllr Clements attended the police meeting but their main concern will not be the rural villages.
12.     Defibrillator Update – Cllr Miller / Clerk

The defib codes for the cabinet are now fitted, this was a more difficult job than first thought as the alarm would not set correctly.  Cllr Miller completed the job in the end – The Clerk would like to thank Cllr Miller for completing the set up process.  We are now waiting for confirmation that the amubulance service have our codes for the cabinet and we are set to go.  At this point the clerk will arrange for the press and the people who contributed towards the cabinet to unveil the defib officially.  Pads are disposable and need to be replaced.  To be included on the order.
13. Parking – School Update – Cllr Baker  Cllr Baker has spoken to the school and will set up a meeting with the head, secretary and governor.  Has asked for the number of families that are using cars.  A significant are now walking but the number of cars are still a lot.  Cllr Baker is keen to look at this and has various ideas up her sleeve.  Include on the next agenda for further update.
14. Ward Green – Maintenance Quote – Next meeting.  Clerk to arrange for details to be provided from Contractor.
15. Councillors matters to be bought to the attention of the council.

· Apologies for the next meeting – Cllr Clements will be away on holiday
· Cllr Stearn - Hedges overhanging – 2 are still offending – Mrs Mitchell / Libby Brookes.  Cllr Clements has spoken with both offenders in the past.  Highways did assess Mrs Mitchells hedge last time and they said it was not bad enough to warrant instruction from them.  No further action to be taken at this time from the parish council.  Mrs Brookes did cut hers back previously although it has apparently grown again.  Cllr Clements will speak to Mrs Brookes again.
· The 30mph signs on Station road have both been trimmed back by Cllr Goudy.

· Some of the 30mph signs are very dirty and green over – There are no facilities to clean the signs by District or highways.  This is something the parish council will need to pay for if required.
· Fireworks display to go ahead this year on Sunday 30th October on the back of the village hall playing field.

16. Public Forum 
· No consultation / information provided for the decision of SCC of the removal of the Chapel Sign from the fingerpost sign at the shoulder of mutton cross roads.  Clarification requested why not the church in order to put the sign on for the School.  Clerk to feed back information to Cllr Stringer. It was confirmed that this was the first the parish council had heard about the decision from SCC.
· Complaint about the road signs at the cross roads on the shoulder of mutton – the road markings are also very poor.  Clerk to report to highways.

17. Additional Matters for inclusion on the agenda for the November meeting.
· SID – Cllr Clements not attending the November meeting – Hold over to the December meeting.
· Broadband

· Budget 2017
· Common Purpose – Cllr Stearn
· Parking at the School / Church – Cllr Baker
· Ward Green – Quote for continued maintenance
18. Date of the next Parish Council meeting – Wednesday 2nd November 2016
Meeting closed at 21.09hrs
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